EGPC 09.09.20

East Goscote Parish Council

Minutes of a full Council Meeting held on Wednesday 9 September 2020 at 6.30pm via Zoom.
Present:





Cllr J Malpus (Chair)

Cllr M Webbon
Cllr M Nelson


Cllr S Gerrard (late)
Cllr D Cannon


Cllr L Needham
Cllr Axon


Cllr Tate

Cllr Shivers


Cllr Slack
Cllr Poland

The Chairman asked that everyone present ensure that they are muted until such time that they wish to speak.  He also stated that if in any item the Councillor declares their interest which requires them to leave the meeting,  they should log off the meeting and then log back on to be in the waiting room to be re-admitted when the discussion ends.
20/079

Election of Vice Chairman

Cllr Nelson was proposed and seconded to be the Vice Chairman and will sign the acceptance of office in due course.
20/080
Matters arising from the Public (Meeting Adjourned)

20/081

Apologies for absence: Cllr S Gerrard (Maybe late)
20/082
To report any declarations of interest: Cllr Malpus re library and Long Furrow, Cllr 

Cannon re the Long Furrow and Greener Goscote, Cllr Needham re the Library. 
Cllr Shivers re the Village Hall and the Library.  A long discussion ensued regarding declaration of an interest if you are a volunteer or members of other groups i.e. Facebook groups.  The Chairman explained that Councillors should be impartial and non-bias.  It is the sole responsibility of each Councillor to decide if they have an interest and they should carefully read the code of conduct.
20/083

To confirm the minutes of the last full council meeting held on 10 June 2020


The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record of the proceedings.



The Chairman asked if all proposals can be precise.
20/084

Matters arising from the minutes

· 20/056 – The Chairman confirmed that the Vice-Chair role cannot be shared
· 20/057 – Request for a bin compound Fleury Court – Cllr Needham and Cannon are monitoring the situation and currently don’t believe there is a problem.
· 20/053 – Planting to the side of the Tennis Court _ Cllr Slack confirmed that this was done.
· 20/038 – Leicestershire Matters – It was confirmed that once again this was not received by residents of East Goscote.  The Chairman asked Cllr Poland if copies can be sent to the Parish Council offices.
· 20/050 – Fencing – Broome Lane – One quote has been received – awaiting second quote.
· 20/006 – Flooding Letter – not yet sent – work in progress
· 20/063 – Dangerous Tree Melton Road was removed by David Wilson. Cllr Nelson said that a large trunk has been left on site.


· 20/065 – Fence Weavers Wynd – was replaced by LCC

· Mound – Asset Management – Clerk to provide Cllr Needham with information and discuss the situation.
· 20/078 – Cllr Axon visited the school to discuss social distancing on the Weavers Wynd Path.  Cllr Shivers said that parents continue to block the path for other residents. Cllr Axon will re-visit the school to inform them of the problems.
· 20/064 – Cllr Needham advised that Some fly-tippers have been prosecuted. The fly tipping in the farmers gateway has been removed.

· 20/053 – Cllr Shivers said after planting the beds at the top of the driveway, they had all died. 

20/085

Matters arising from the Police 



Cllr Malpus believes that the police are now able to attend Zoom meetings. A report 

will be circulated on Thursday 10 September.


Cllr Shivers said that we very rarely see the police on the village.  Speeding is getting 

out of hand and he was very concerned that there was an incident of Firearms on the 

village.  We seem to get little information from the police.  Clerk to chase this up. 
20/086

County Councillors Report (Questions only)


Cllr Poland circulated his report prior to the meeting. This included:
· Travel Advice to keep Leicestershire moving

· Plans to boost support for SEND families

· Secondary school place application for next year now open



A Cllr asked if the COVID figures in his last report were correct.  Cllr Poland 


will check and report back. A Cllr explained that lots of families of children 


with special needs are not getting enough support from County Council including 

transport and special school places.


She asked if Cllr Poland could find out how many children in Leicestershire do not get a 

place in a special school and must attend mainstream schools.  Cllr Poland thanked 

Councillors for the comments and feedback and will get some statistics/further 


information.

.
20/087

Borough Councillors Report (Questions only)


Cllr Needham issued a written report prior to the meeting. She had also 



circulated a paper asking Councillors to consider the standing orders applying to 


rules of debate and proposals, and suggested whilst we are meeting via Zoom, we 

apply these standing orders more effectively.  Another suggestion was that all reports 

are circulated prior to our meetings and Councillors are well prepared. This was 


agreed.



The BC report included details regarding fly tipping, waste sites, parking on Long 

Furrow, cemetery fees, Planning white paper and devolution and local recovery white 

paper.



There were no questions for Cllr Needham.

20/088

Reports from Reps on other Committees

VHMC –A meeting was held on 27 August and Cllr Shivers has issued a report to all Councillors.  A new boiler and outside lights have been installed along with new storage area doors. A new kitchen will be fitted in October. Zumba and Pre-school are back using our hall.  Next meeting October 1
LONG FURROW – Issued to every household in full colour. Advertising has increased.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Cannon for his work on the magazine.
PAV & PLAYING FIELD – Cllrs Axon, Slack and Shivers completed risk assessments for the play areas prior to opening in July.  Signs were purchased and installed at entrances and on certain pieces of equipment to remind residents of social distancing. Our caretaker is cleaning the equipment every Monday. Cllr Malpus and Nelson will complete a check in September of the playgrounds.
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH – Nothing to report
TREES – Cllr Webbon has carried out a visual inspection and said there were no issues.
LIBRARY – Cllr Malpus issued a written report to Councillors prior to the meeting. The library is running a restricted service (10 hours per week) with a footfall of 50% since lockdown.  8 of the volunteers have not returned.

20/089

Proposed Accounts



Accounts to the sum of £4577.71 were accepted for August and £3746.31 for 


September by the Council.  The bank reconciliation and relevant statements for 


August were checked along with the invoices and signed off by the Finance 


Committee, the 
September accounts will be checked by the Chairman and Vice 


Chairman.
20/090

Correspondence



A list of correspondence received was given out to all Councillors present

· Highways parish and community fund – open until 30 September.
Cllr Cannon suggested a cycle rack for the pavilion. The clerk has written in requesting this although it does not meet the criteria.  Cllr Cannon asked if the funding for cycle racks is still available at Charnwood.
· Queniborough Neighbourhood Plan – Consultation until 12 October.

· LRALC – New white paper “planning for the future” consultation until 29 October – Response next agenda

· Resident concerns – Tree Lilac Way – We will contact the resident in due course.
· Greener Goscote group – request to take over planting and maintenance of flower beds either side of pavilion driveway – next agenda
· LRALC AGM – Cllr Slack will circulate details and or will try to attend this meeting.

20/091

Planning Matters – 
P/20/0555/2 – 265 Long Furrow - Approved
P/20/0814/2 - Erection of 2.14m high timber fence to boundary of dwelling. 190 Long Furrow, East Goscote - Refused
20/092

Update re Pavilion and Pitch opening


 Cllr Shivers worked on ensuring the pavilion was COVID safe using FA guidelines.


At the moment all changing rooms, Kitchen, and Showers are closed. The main room 

has floor stickers ensuring a one-way system to use the toilets.  Hand Sanitiser has 

been provided at the entrance and exit. The ladies are for the juniors, whilst the gents 

for the seniors.  We have received risk assessments from all the teams and had face to 

face meetings with all the managers.  We are monitoring 
their track and trace systems.  

Every Sunday a volunteer is opening and closing the pavilion (Volunteers are Cllr 

Malpus, Shivers, Webbon along with the Clerk and Caretaker).



Cllr Shivers attended the first matches on 6th September. He said that the junior clubs 

were managing use of the toilets, but the seniors were not.


We currently have two teams using the Senior, Junior, under 9/10 pitches and one 

team using the U7/8.


It was agreed to reduce charges for those who pay a premium for the pavilion as only 

the toilets were being used.
a) Request from Under 13’s team for an additional pitch and electric outside. 
In May 2020, teams completed an application form to request the use of our pitches.
EG Juniors requested 2 teams on the 80 x 50 pitch (under 12/under 13) 2 teams on the 60 x 40 pitch (9/10’s) and 1 team on the small 40 x 30 pitch (under 8)
On 1 September a letter was received requesting a larger pitch for the Under 13 team which will be 11 a side and require larger goals.  Pitches at this stage have been burnt in and ready for training matches.

They requested a minimum pitch requirement of 90 x 50.  

Options were to overlay the junior pitch with a different colour for the larger pitch, this would mean removing the existing four sockets, or trying to provide a pitch on a different area of the playing fields trying to avoid the boggy areas. Historically we have only provided pitches for ages 7 – 12. 
We do not have a price structure either for Under 13’s (11 a side) and this will need to be considered.
After much discussion it was RESOLVED:
1) To allow the junior club to remove the goal sockets and make good (supervised)

2) To arrange at the club’s cost to overlay the under 12 pitch with the larger pitch

3) Club to provide goals for both under 12 and under 13 clubs which are portable,
4) Clubs to green out the lines not in use.

5) The Under 13’s will be charged the Under 12’s 9 v 9 rate for this year as they are providing their own goals

All the above will be at no cost to East Goscote Parish Council.
The club also requested the option of plugging in an extension lead and run it outside into a gazebo for hot tea and coffee.  The club will provide all equipment and bring their own bottled water.  RESOLVED provided that the plug is waterproof (type used for camping) and the cable is taped down to prevent any trip hazard this will be approved.  All equipment needed for providing teas and coffees must be brought to site by the club and litter removed by the club.
The Councillors were informed of a player from the senior team having been diagnosed with COVID.  The team will self-isolate for two weeks.  The junior teams have been informed and are happy to continue using the ladies toilet and pavilion.  Our caretaker and Cllr Shivers are also aware and thorough cleaning has taken place.  Cllr Shivers suggested that we investigate the cost of a fogging machine which disinfectants sealed areas. He suggested this could be purchased by several village groups i.e. Library, Village Hall and Parish Council.
20/093
To consider 3 quotes for new swings to Village Green.

The clerk gave Councillors copies of 3 quotes to provide 2 x flat and 2 x cradle seats on the village green along with extended wet pour. The quotes range from £7217.00 to £11,440. We have a budget of £5000.00. Resolved to vire money from the bus shelter fund to give a budget of £7500.  RESOLVED to place an order for new swings and wet pour at a cost of £7217 + vat
20/094
To consider quotes for our insurance policy renewal

The Clerk issued 2 quotes from our insurance broker and a further quote from Zurich,

We have a budget of £2500.  Quotes were provided for a one-year policy and for a 
three-year long-term agreement.  RESOLVED to remain with Ecclesiastical on a 
three-year contract at a cost for the first year of £1714.81.  There were no changes to 
the policy.

20/095
Village Signs – To discuss three quotes and the installation cost 

Cllr Webbon has obtained quotes from three companies to change the village entrance signs to ones which include 30mphr and “please drive carefully through our village”.  
The cost of the signs was between £200 and £400. LCC have said that they must install the new signs and we could not install a new sign at the Rearsby Boundary.
The cost of installation was obtained for three signs. Several Cllrs felt that a new fourth sign coming from Rearsby was essential.  Cllr Webbon will obtain an installation price and design for the Rearsby sign and bring back to the next meeting.  Next agenda.
20/096
To consider cutting the playing field hedge 

The Clerk confirmed that the contractor normally cuts the perimeter hedge each year.

RESOLVED to arrange the hedge to be cut.

20/097
To discuss the mowing contract commencing March 2021

A resident had written to the council to request that the mound is left uncut to provide a habitat for wildlife. Details of next year’s mowing contract were issued with the agenda and currently the mound was cut three times per year.

Cllr Gerrard joined the meeting at this point.


The Chairman gave the Council some history on the mound and the mowing contract.


Cllr Axon felt that the mound should only be cut twice at mid-end July and a second cut in October.  He felt that we should be working towards our carbon footprint and should be considering different ways of mowing to help biodiversity. Cllr Needham suggested that he has conversations with Hathern Parish Council who have experience with this and, he should have discussions with LCC. He also asked if our current mowing contractor has any experience with this.  This item will be reconsidered at our November meeting.

20/098

To discuss the risk assessment for the street furniture/pavilion and office.

The risk assessments were carried out by a professional in October 2019. To have these updated the cost is £300.     RESOLVED to appoint the contractor to update the risk assessments in October.
20/099
Section 106 – Pavilion Car park – to consider three quotes for resurfacing


There is a balance of £7717 from Section 106 funding along with a budget of £7500. Cllr Webbon has held site visits with various companies to look at the condition of the car park and how best to improve it.


Three quotes were issued to all Councillors for their consideration.


RESOLVED to approve the quote for £15,200 + Vat.   The Clerk will apply to Charnwood for the funds and the work will hopefully be carried out prior to the winter. Cllr Needham abstained.
20/100
Community Garden – To re-consider land at Long Furrow

Cllr Cannon obtained six signatures and presented a “Notice of Rescission” as per standing order 101 to request that the original proposal be reconsidered.


Cllr Cannon declared his interest and left the meeting.  Cllr Nelson explained that she was no longer treasurer for the group and therefore would take part in the discussion and the vote.

Councillors were given copies of the Plan, the summary of the resident consultation (those who live in the area of the land) and a briefing note from Cllr Cannon.


The Chairman commenced the debate by asking who will finance this project. He also stated that we have no spare hours available from our caretaker to work on this project.  He explained that he would not wish to see seating or a pond in the area.

There were many comments and questions relating to this proposal. Cllr Shivers asked how many volunteers of the group were Councillors, and what the difference was between a volunteer and a member. An initial proposal and amendment were made to ask if the council were in favour of a community garden in that spot.  Cllr Gerrard proposed that we seek further clarification from Greener Goscote before we consider offering use of the land. RESOLVED:

Greener Goscote be asked to create a one-year action plan which will include detailed information relating to Funding, maintenance, volunteer duties, legalities, insurance and risk, licence to cultivate and conditions regarding the land, and how this project will be managed.


This plan is to be submitted to our Councillors who will then ask for any further information.  


Once the action plan has all the required information, the Parish Council will arrange a meeting with all the residents who surround the area and who were initially consulted. The Chairman will represent the council and Cllr Cannon will represent Greener Goscote. Once all comments have been received and an informed decision can be made, it will be brought back to a council meeting for a final decision.

20/101
Review of our Financial Regulations.


The Chairman and Vice Chairman will review the financial regulations in due course and report back any changes to the Council.

20/102
Update from the Staffing Meeting (Standing order 18a invoked) Public and press are asked to leave the meeting.  See confidential minute.
20/103
Maintenance

The fence at the Rearsby Roses site has been repaired.

Rearsby Roses – the bin still requires a sticker relating to dog waste


Severn Trent – still need to attend to a hole on Long Furrow.
20/104
Items approved for Expenditure



Swings to Village Green, Insurance policy renewal, Risk assessments, Pavilion Car 

park
20/105

Urgent items by permission of the Chairman



Date of next Meeting:   Wednesday October 14, 2020 at 6.30pm
The Meeting closed at 9.55 pm

L. Pizer

10 September 2020



